

������  COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMITTEE MEETING NO. 14

Monday, May 11, 1998�Tuesday, May 12, 1998





MEMBERS:�PRESENT:��L. Langley, Chair�L. Langley��W. Kinsella Vice-Chair�W. Kinsella��T. Cavanagh�T. Cavanagh��R. Noce�R. Noce��ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:��Councillor A. Bolstad*�Councillor L. Chahley*�Councillor B. Maitson*�Councillor B. Mason*�Councillor M. Phair*�Councillor R. Rosenberger*�Councillor J. Taylor*�B.E. Thom, Q.C., City Manager*�R. Millican, Acting City Manager*�E.L. Britton, Office of the City Clerk.

*Attended part of the meeting.

A.	CALL TO ORDER AND RELATED BUSINESS

A.1.	CALL TO ORDER

Councillor L. Langley called the meeting to order at 9:30 a.m. 

Councillor M. Phair was in attendance.

A.2.	ADOPTION OF AGENDA



MOVED  R. Noce:

That the Community Services Committee Agenda (No. 14) for the May 11, 1998 meeting be adopted with the revised report on item F.1.a.

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION:	T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

A.3.	ADOPTION OF MINUTES



MOVED  R. Noce:

That the Minutes of the April 27, 1998 Community Services Committee Meeting (No. 13) be adopted.

carried

FOR THE MOTION:	T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

Councillor A. Bolstad entered the meeting.

B.2.		EXEMPTIONS AND VOTE ON ALL OTHER ITEMS



MOVED  R. Noce:

That items F.1.a., F.1.c.C, F.3.a.C and F.4.a.C be exempted for debate; and 

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION:	T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

F.	REPORTS RELATED TO COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMITTEE MATTERS

F.1.	COMMUNITY SERVICES DEPARTMENT

F.1.b.		Special Event Agreements with Festival Organizations.

	



1.	 That approval be given to enter into Agreements with organizations producing major festivals/events in accordance with the terms and conditions outlined in Attachments 1-7 (of the April 14, 1998 Community Services Department report).

2.	That these Agreements be acceptable in form to the Corporate Services Department (Law) and in content to the General Manager of the Community Services Department.�F.1.b.

Community Svcs.�Corporate Svcs.



��CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION: 	T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

B.3.	DECISION TO HEAR AND TIME SPECIFICS



MOVED W. Kinsella:

That the Community Services Committee hear from Samuel Abernethy on item F.4.a. C.

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION: 	T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

Councillor L. Chahley entered the meeting.

F.	REPORTS RELATED TO COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMITTEE MATTERS

F.3.	EDMONTON POLICE SERVICE

F.3.a.	C	Budgeting and Recording Revenues from Provincial Acts and Municipal Bylaws.

	

Chief J. Lindsay, Edmonton Police Service, made a presentation and answered the Committee's questions. 

B.E. Thom, Q.C., City Manager; and R. Liteplo, General Manager, Corporate Services Department, made a presentation and answered the Committee's questions.

Councillor B. Mason entered the meeting.

MOVED  W. Kinsella:

That the Community Services Committee recommend to City Council:

That the existing practice pertaining to revenues and fines related to specific provincial acts and City Bylaws continue to be recorded as part of the Edmonton Police Service budget.

E.L. Britton, Office of the City Clerk, answered the Committee's questions.

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION: 	T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley.

OPPOSED:	R. Noce.



MOVED R. Noce:

That the Community Services Committee recess for five minutes.

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION: 	T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

The Committee recessed at 10:35 a.m.

The Committee reconvened at 10:45 a.m.

Councillors A. Bolstad, L. Chahley, B. Mason and M. Phair were in attendance.

F.1.	COMMUNITY SERVICES DEPARTMENT

F.1.a.		Special Event Agreement with the Edmonton Chamber of Commerce.

F.1.c.	C	City of Edmonton Submission to the Alberta Lotteries and Gaming Summit ’98.

	

MOVED W. Kinsella:

That items F.1.a. and F.1.c.C be postponed to the recessed Community Services Committee meeting on May 12, 1998 at 9:30 a.m.

AMENDMENT MOVED R. Noce:

That the time of “9:30 a.m.” be changed to the time of “9:00 a.m.”.

CARRIED

FOR THE AMENDMENT:	T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley, �R. Noce.

MOTION OF COUNCILLOR KINSELLA, AS AMENDED, put:



That items F.1.a. and F.1.c.C be postponed to the recessed Community Services Committee meeting on May 12, 1998 at 9:00 a.m.�CS Committee�Due: May 12, 1998��CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION�AS AMENDED:		T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

MOVED W. Kinsella:

That item F.1.a. be dealt with at 9:00 a.m. followed by item F.1.c.C. 

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION:	T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley, �R. Noce.

F.4.	OTHER REPORTS

F.4.a.	C	Restructuring the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission.

	

Councillor L. Langley called S. Abernethy to make his presentation.  There was no response.

Dr. D. Hara, Hara Associates, answered the Committee’s questions.

MOVED  T. Cavanagh:

That the Community Services Committee recommend to City Council:

1.	That the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission implement the following recommendations contained in the Office of the Auditor General (OAG) report entitled “Restructuring the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission” dated February 9, 1998 effective January 1, 1999:

a.	Recommendation 2.1 – The number of person-years devoted to taxi inspection should be increased from 1.2 to 3 person-years.

b.	Recommendation 2.2 – The City of Edmonton should take direct responsibility for testing and certifying taxi meters.

c.	Recommendation 2.3 – That the City of Edmonton should consider appropriate training to ensure Bylaw Officers acting as taxi inspectors have adequate training to identify potential safety risks.

d.	Recommendation 2.4 – Citizens who maintain a current interest in a taxi vehicle license or brokerage, who hold a taxi driver’s license, should not be permitted to serve on the Commission.

e.	Recommendation 2.5 – No specific provisions should be made for driver or broker representation.  Industry interest can be heard through presentations before the Commission or through approaches to individual Commissioners.

f.	Recommendation 2.6 – Citizens with past industry associations should be permitted to serve on the Commission, provided Council Standing Committee members are convinced of the nominee’s current commitment to the public interest, and ability to respond to issues without bias.

To serve the nomination process, candidates should be asked to provide a written declaration of past and present associations with the industry by themselves or those closely connected to them, and to briefly address how past associations affect their current viewpoint.  These declarations should be available to Councillors prior to interviews.  The declarations should also be retained in the event a false declaration requires the removal of a Commissioner or disqualification of a candidate.

g.	Recommendation 2.7 – In conjunction with the annual public advertising to fill vacant positions on Civic Agencies, the City Clerk should solicit the co-operation of Edmonton convention and hospitality associations in encouraging suitable applicants for the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission vacancies.

 h.	Recommendation 2.8 – City Councillors should not sit on the Edmonton Taxi Commission.

i.	Recommendation 2.9 – A City employee should sit on the Commission as a non-voting member.

Councillors R. Rosenberger and J. Taylor entered the meeting.

j.	Recommendation 2.10 – The position of Commission Analyst should be created to ensure adequate gathering of industry data and adequate policy development by the Commission.

k.	Recommendation 2.11 – Commission staff should remain lodged within the Licensing Unit of Bylaw Services, but identifiable as Commission resources, and at the disposal of the Commission.  If inspector resources are expanded to three, as recommended, then a specific three inspectors should be identified and fully devoted to taxi duties.

l.	Recommendation 3.1 – The City of Edmonton should continue to regulate driver requirements, vehicle requirements, and meter rates.

m.	Recommendation 5.1 – The Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission should become financially self-sufficient.  License and testing fees should be set to cover costs, including overhead.  Fee revenue should be credited to the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission, and expenses for dedicated staff, including allowance for overhead and expenses, should be charged to the Commission.

2.	That the following recommendation from the Office of the Auditor General (OAG) report be rejected and that no further action be taken regarding this recommendation:

Recommendation 2.12 – Edmonton consider the costs and benefits of a broader Licensing Commission addressing a number of licensing areas.

That the following recommendations from the Office of the Auditor General (OAG) report be referred back to the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission to develop a detailed implementation plan for each option contained in these recommendations and that the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission present these plans to the Community Services Committee for direction on ______(date required):

a.	Recommendation 4.1 – Edmonton should shift its taxi entry limitation strategy from limiting vehicle licenses to limiting the number of drivers.  To this end, 

New drivers should be required to take an intensive training course of at least five days.  The course should be offered at least once annually.

The cost of the training course should be recovered entirely through fees charged to students.

A higher first-year license fee should be charged to new drivers.

Bylaw Services should assume full responsibility for all new driver testing, and recover such additional cost through increased testing fees.  The number of test versions should be expanded, and include content relevant to the training course.

b.	Alternative Recommendation 4.1 – If Edmonton decides to continue with the plate freeze in its present form then: 

Plates should be made transferable.  Lack of transfer is preventing the industry from moving to the more intensive use of taxis that would normally occur, creating a shortage of taxis in specific times of day.

The number of Plates should be reviewed annually and revised according to a numerical rule, such as the Hara Associate Taxi Demand Model.  The current freeze should be maintained until the required number of taxis rises to meet the actual number.  An estimated 1,061 taxis are required under the current meter rate.

c. 	Recommendation 4.2 – Edmonton should replace the current plate freeze with the following arrangement:

Introduce an additional “open” class of taxi vehicle license which the Commission is not empowered to limit, but which costs $300 per year more to initiate and renew than the current license class.

Redefine the current class of vehicle as “owner-driver” licenses and permit the transfer of license only to drivers who have completed the new driver training course, and who do not currently have an owner-driver plate.

Continue to freeze the number of “owner-driver” licenses.

Require the owner-drive plate to be used by the driver 36 weeks of a year.

That the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission review the practice of allowing the broker garages to provide their own certificates of mechanical fitness to ensure that adequate monitoring is undertaken to ensure the safety of the public and drivers at all times and report back to the Community Services Committee.

That no increases to plate renewal fees and other fees charged to the taxi cab industry, required to make the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission financially self-sufficient, be made effective prior to January 1, 1999.

A. Bolduc, Auditor General; Dr. D. Hara; B.E. Thom, Q.C., City Manager; and Councillor �T. Cavanagh, answered the Committee's questions.

AMENDMENT MOVED W. Kinsella:

That subsections a. and b. in part 3 of the motion be deleted and that the Community Services Committee recommend the following to City Council:

 Recommendation 4.2 – Edmonton should replace the current plate freeze with the following arrangement:

Introduce an additional “open” class of taxi vehicle license which the Commission is not empowered to limit, but which costs $300 per year more to initiate and renew than the current license class.

Redefine the current class of vehicle as “owner-driver” licenses and permit the transfer of license only to drivers who have completed the new driver training course, and who do not currently have an owner-driver plate.

Continue to freeze the number of “owner-driver” licenses.

Require the owner-drive plate to be used by the driver 36 weeks of a year.

Dr. D. Hara answered the Committee's questions.

(Cont’d. on page 124)

Orders of the Day were called.

The Committee recessed at noon.

The Committee reconvened on May 12, 1998 at 9:00 a.m.

Councillor M. Phair was in attendance.

F.1.	COMMUNITY SERVICES DEPARTMENT

F.1.a.		Special Event Agreement with the Edmonton Chamber of Commerce.

		

R. Jevne, Community Services Department; M. Salloum, Edmonton Chamber of Commerce; and D. Manderscheid, Corporate Services Department (Law), answered the Committee's questions.

MOVED  W. Kinsella:



1.	That a ten-year License Agreement with the Edmonton Chamber of Commerce, for the operation of the BRIGHTNIGHTS event in Hawrelak Park in accordance with the terms and conditions outlined in Attachment 1 (of the April 23, 1998 Community Services Department report), be approved. 

2.	That this Agreement be acceptable in form to the Corporate Services Department (Law) and in content to the General Manager of the Community Services Department.�Community Svcs.�Corporate Svcs.



��CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION: 	T. Cavanagh, W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.



F.1.c.	C	City of Edmonton Submission to the Alberta Lotteries and Gaming Summit ’98.

	

Councillor T. Cavanagh stated that he had a conflict of interest on this item as a member of his family is in a business where there are VLTs.  He would, therefore, not participate in the deliberations or vote on item F.1.c.C.  Councillor T. Cavanagh left the meeting and did not participate in the deliberations or vote on this matter.

J. Tustian, General Manager, Community Services Department, answered the Committee's questions.

Councillor B. Maitson entered the meeting.

MOVED  W. Kinsella:

That the Community Services Committee recommend to City Council:

That the April 30, 1998 Community Services Department report be approved as Edmonton’s submission to the Alberta Lotteries and Gaming Summit ’98.

AMENDMENT MOVED R. Noce:

That the recommendation for submission to the Alberta Lotteries and Gaming Summit ’98 on Gaming Revenues and Expenditures for submission be amended by replacing the words "core services" with the words "ongoing, permanent expenditures".

Councillor B. Mason entered the meeting.

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION: 	L. Langley, R. Noce.

OPPOSED:	W. Kinsella.

ABSENT: 	T. Cavanagh.

MOTION ON ITEM F.1.c.C put:

That the April 30, 1998 Community Services Department report, as amended, be approved as Edmonton’s submission to the Alberta Lotteries and Gaming Summit ’98.

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION

AS AMENDED:	W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

ABSENT: 	T. Cavanagh.



MOVED R. Noce:

That the Committee recess for five minutes.

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION:	W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

.ABSENT: 	T. Cavanagh.



The Committee recessed at 9:55 a.m.

The Committee reconvened at 10:00 a.m.

Councillors B. Mason, B. Maitson and M. Phair were in attendance.

(Cont’d. from page 121)

F.4.	OTHER REPORTS

F.4.a.	C	Restructuring the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission.

_____________________________________________________________

A. Bolduc, Auditor General; and E.L. Britton, Office of the City Clerk, answered the Committee's questions.

AMENDMENT OF COUNCILLOR KINSELLA put:

That subsections a. and b. in part 3 of the motion be deleted and that the Community Services Committee recommend the following to City Council:

3.	 Recommendation 4.2 – Edmonton should replace the current plate freeze with the following arrangement:

Introduce an additional “open” class of taxi vehicle license which the Commission is not empowered to limit, but which costs $300 per year more to initiate and renew than the current license class.

Redefine the current class of vehicle as “owner-driver” licenses and permit the transfer of license only to drivers who have completed the new driver training course, and who do not currently have an owner-driver plate.

Continue to freeze the number of “owner-driver” licenses.

Require the owner-drive plate to be used by the driver 36 weeks of a year.

lost

FOR THE MOTION:	W. Kinsella.

OPPOSED:	T. Cavanagh, L. Langley, R. Noce.



A. Bolduc, Auditor General; Dr. D. Hara, Hara Associates; and E.L. Britton, Office of the City Clerk, answered the Committee's questions.

AMENDMENT MOVED R. Noce:

That in part 3, the words “Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission” be replaced with the word “Administration” before the words “to develop ...” and that the date of “July 27, 1998” be inserted in the space (date required).

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION:	W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

ABSENT:	T. Cavanagh.



AMENDMENT MOVED R. Noce:

That in part 4 of the motion, that the words “in consultation with the Administration” be added after the words “Edmonton Taxi Commission” and that the date of “July 27, 1998” be inserted at the end of the sentence.

		CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION:	W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

ABSENT:	T. Cavanagh.



MOTION ON ITEM F.4.a.C AS AMENDED put:

That the Community Services Committee recommend to City Council:

1.	 That the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission implement the following recommendations contained in the Office of the Auditor General (OAG) report entitled “Restructuring the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission” dated February 9, 1998 effective January 1, 1999:

a.	Recommendation 2.1 – The number of person-years devoted to taxi inspection should be increased from 1.2 to 3 person-years.

b.	Recommendation 2.2 – The City of Edmonton should take direct responsibility for testing and certifying taxi meters.

c.	Recommendation 2.3 – That the City of Edmonton should consider appropriate training to ensure Bylaw Officers acting as taxi inspectors have adequate training to identify potential safety risks.

d.	Recommendation 2.4 – Citizens who maintain a current interest in a taxi vehicle license or brokerage, who hold a taxi driver’s license, should not be permitted to serve on the Commission.

e.	Recommendation 2.5 – No specific provisions should be made for driver or broker representation.  Industry interest can be heard through presentations before the Commission or through approaches to individual Commissioners.

f.	Recommendation 2.6 – Citizens with past industry associations should be permitted to serve on the Commission, provided Council Standing Committee members are convinced of the nominee’s current commitment to the public interest, and ability to respond to issues without bias.

To serve the nomination process, candidates should be asked to provide a written declaration of past and present associations with the industry by themselves or those closely connected to them, and to briefly address how past associations affect their current viewpoint.  These declarations should be available to Councillors prior to interviews.  The declarations should also be retained in the event a false declaration requires the removal of a Commissioner or disqualification of a candidate.

g.	Recommendation 2.7 – In conjunction with the annual public advertising to fill vacant positions on Civic Agencies, the City Clerk should solicit the co-operation of Edmonton convention and hospitality associations in encouraging suitable applicants for the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission vacancies.

h.	Recommendation 2.8 – City Councillors should not sit on the Edmonton Taxi Commission.

i.	Recommendation 2.9 – A City employee should sit on the Commission as a non-voting member.

j.	Recommendation 2.10 – The position of Commission Analyst should be created to ensure adequate gathering of industry data and adequate policy development by the Commission.

k.	Recommendation 2.11 – Commission staff should remain lodged within the Licensing Unit of Bylaw Services, but identifiable as Commission resources, and at the disposal of the Commission.  If inspector resources are expanded to three, as recommended, then a specific three inspectors should be identified and fully devoted to taxi duties.

l.	Recommendation 3.1 – The City of Edmonton should continue to regulate driver requirements, vehicle requirements, and meter rates.

m.	Recommendation 5.1 – The Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission should become financially self-sufficient.  License and testing fees should be set to cover costs, including overhead.  Fee revenue should be credited to the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission, and expenses for dedicated staff, including allowance for overhead and expenses, should be charged to the Commission.

2.	That the following recommendation from the Office of the Auditor General (OAG) report be rejected and that no further action be taken regarding this recommendation:

Recommendation 2.12 – Edmonton consider the costs and benefits of a broader Licensing Commission addressing a number of licensing areas.

That the following recommendations from the Office of the Auditor General (OAG) report be referred back to the Administration to develop a detailed implementation plan for each option contained in these recommendations in consultation with the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission and that the these plans be presented o the Community Services Committee for direction on July 27, 1998:

a.	Recommendation 4.1 – Edmonton should shift its taxi entry limitation strategy from limiting vehicle licenses to limiting the number of drivers.  To this end, 

New drivers should be required to take an intensive training course of at least five days.  The course should be offered at least once annually.

The cost of the training course should be recovered entirely through fees charged to students.

A higher first-year license fee should be charged to new drivers.

Bylaw Services should assume full responsibility for all new driver testing, and recover such additional cost through increased testing fees.  The number of test versions should be expanded, and include content relevant to the training course.

b.	Alternative Recommendation 4.1 – If Edmonton decides to continue with the plate freeze in its present form then: 

Plates should be made transferable.  Lack of transfer is preventing the industry from moving to the more intensive use of taxis that would normally occur, creating a shortage of taxis in specific times of day.

The number of Plates should be reviewed annually and revised according to a numerical rule, such as the Hara Associate Taxi Demand Model.  The current freeze should be maintained until the required number of taxis rises to meet the actual number.  An estimated 1,061 taxis are required under the current meter rate.

c. 	Recommendation 4.2 – Edmonton should replace the current plate freeze with the following arrangement:

Introduce an additional “open” class of taxi vehicle license which the Commission is not empowered to limit, but which costs $300 per year more to initiate and renew than the current license class.

Redefine the current class of vehicle as “owner-driver” licenses and permit the transfer of license only to drivers who have completed the new driver training course, and who do not currently have an owner-driver plate.

Continue to freeze the number of “owner-driver” licenses.

Require the owner-drive plate to be used by the driver 36 weeks of a year.

That the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission, in consultation with the Administration, review the practice of allowing the broker garages to provide their own certificates of mechanical fitness to ensure that adequate monitoring is undertaken to ensure the safety of the public and drivers at all times and report back to the July 27, 1998 Community Services Committee meeting.

5.	That no increases to plate renewal fees and other fees charged to the taxi cab industry, required to make the Edmonton Taxi Cab Commission financially self-sufficient, be made effective prior to January 1, 1999.

CARRIED

FOR THE MOTION:	W. Kinsella, L. Langley, R. Noce.

ABSENT:	T. Cavanagh.

N.	NOTICES OF MOTION

Councillor L. Langley asked whether there were any Notices of Motion.  There were none.

(Sec. 100. B.L. 9999, as amended)

O.	ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.



______________________________		______________________________

CHAIR						CITY CLERK
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